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Return of the salmon

By Ted Burns
   About the time the first maple and Indian plum leaves color the landscape in their autumn gold the salmon begin returning to the Cowichan River. 
Small male Chinooks called Jacks are the first to arrive. Some appear as early as June but the main run usually gets underway in late September and early October. Historically, a spring run of Chinooks began entering the river as early as March, moved up to the lake by June and spawned about the same time as fall Chinooks (many spawned in Cowichan Lake tributaries). These fish have been on the ropes for decades.
In 1986 and last year, the fall Chinooks were late and very sparse. This year looks somewhat better. At least 3,500 large Chinooks are in the river and many are on their upper river spawning grounds. A foot of water was stored in the lake this summer to aid Chinook mi​gration. Release began in late September and will continue through October. The extra water is not responsible for the in​creased return, but it will insure fish reach their spawning habi​tat at the optimal time and that they will be able to fully utilize it. Normal rainfall this summer and fall has also helped.

The first wave of Coho salmon closely follows the main pulse of Chinooks. Although a few Coho enter the river in late Septem​ber or early October, the bulk of early run rides the high water brought on by the first fall storms which usually occur about the third week of October. Unlike Chin​ooks which spawn in relatively few mainstream locations above Skutz Falls, Coho spawn in thousands of places in the main river, its side channels and tributaries and in at least thirty-five tributaries of Cow​ichan Lake. There is evidence that some Coho even spawn along lake beaches where upwelling ground​water is present. Early run Coho spawn from late November to mid-December; a second smaller run spawns in early to mid-January.

Chum salmon come in more or less with the main coho run. A few can be found in September and October but the main thrust arrives in November and December. In the past, most spawned below Skutz Falls. Chum runs have been increasing in the last few years largely due to a reluctance to fish them near Cowichan Bay because of the chance of catching Coho along with them. Coho runs to the Cowichan and adjacent streams were very weak in 1983, 1986 and 1987. Exceptional Chum escape​ment in 1985 and 1987 resulted in thousands spawning above Skutz Falls, some in places they haven't been seen for decades. Most Chum have finished spawning by Christmas. No one can be sure what this year's return will pro​vide.

Chinooks are improved over the last two years but are still way below the number required to ade​quately seed the system with fry. It's still too early to predict Coho and Chum escapement. There is only a promise at this stage, or is it a chance? So when the tirades of winter rip through the valley, hope that they will not be too hard on the promise.

